
	
Minutes of the East Lancashire Patient Voices Group Meeting
Wednesday 6 April 2016 - St Ives Business Centre

                                                   In attendance


	      Patient Voice Group Attendees
      Russ McLean - PVG Chair (RMc)
      Glenda Feeney (GF) 
      Mavis Williams (MW)
      Harri Pickles (HP)
      Pat Pearce (PP)
      Chris Nolan (CN)
	   ELMS Staff Present
   Ros Wilding - Minute Taker (RW)

                 

	
	

	Welcome
	

	      RMc opened the meeting at 19:00 with a warm welcome to those in attendance.


	Apologies Received
	

	      Pamela Pickles (PaP)
      Shirley Corbally (SC)
      Sarfraz Ali (SA)
      Yasmin Feroze (YF)


	Minutes of Last Meeting / Conflict of Interests / Matters Arising
	

	· Minutes of the last meeting held 3 February 2016
Proposed by RMc and seconded by PaP as a true and accurate record of what had transpired.
· Conflict of interests
Russ McLean (non-executive Director - ELMS board)
Pat Pearce (relative of Dr Paul Fourie - Director ELMS board)
Mavis Williams (member of Blackburn Healthwatch)
Harri Pickles (member of Critical Friends)
Chris Nolan (member of Earby Patients Group)
· Matters arising
There were no matters arising.

	Chair Report - Russ McLean
	



                   
· It has been announced that the Minor Injuries Unit (MIU) at Accrington Victoria Hospital has been temporarily closed today for a week due to staffing shortages.  This is extremely worrying and it is the intention of RMc along with the HAC’s PPG chair and Councillor Clare Burgess to write collectively to the Commissioners to express their dismay and concern that this has gone ahead with total disregard for the patients of Hyndburn and further afield. There is also serious concern about the impact this will have on the HAC as well as other services with MW in agreement that it is bound to confuse patients as to where they can go instead. See press release below.
 Action: RMc to co-ordinate a letter of concern. 


[bookmark: _MON_1522222416]                      
           RMc recently attended a meeting held by ELCCG to advise of their plans to improve access for
           patients. ELMS currently hold the AVHAC contract until October 2016. The CCG have requested an
           extension to March 2017 which ELMS agrees to in principle provided there are reassurances
           regarding a number of issues including the staff being offered employment within the new planned
           services. The PPG intend to write a collective response to the Commissioners to voice their
           concerns.  Action:  RMc to co-ordinate a letter of concern.


· It was pointed out that the Accrington Observer had incorrectly headlined that the walk-in centre instead of the MIU was temporarily closed. This has now been corrected. 
· HP recently attended a CVS meeting and had a conversation with another member, Leonard Green who had recently attended the walk-in centre; Mr Green told HP he was delighted with the service and care he received and had asked all about ELMS. RMc thanked HP for this and said how good it is to receive positive feedback especially in the current NHS climate.
· The Lancashire Telegraph contacted RMc today to pass on that NWAS have not met their response targets.
· The PVG website is expected to launch within the next couple of days. RMc reported there are currently 500 twitter followers and around 200+ facebook members. 


		Complaints / Compliments / Dashboard Figures
	


         
      Complaints Sub-Committee reviews 
The 3 x anonymised complaints reviewed by RMc and CN were:-
a) 1136 - not upheld
b) 1138 - upheld but agreed the patient received the correct clinical consultation. 
c) 1149 – upheld


      Friends & Family Test Compliments March 2016 - see attachment below:-

[bookmark: _MON_1521533610]                     
       ELMS achieved a recommendation rate of 98% from patients for March 2016. The Compliments
       Report reflects a small selection of some of the many positive comments received. RMc asked that
       congratulations are put forward to ELMS for continuing to provide wonderful services to the
       patients of Pennine Lancashire.


       Dashboard Figures (national quality requirements)
       GF presented a slide of February’s Dashboard figures which reflects the increasing number of patients
       accessing ELMS services. The declining number of GP’s willing to cover overnight shifts continues. 
       GF informed the group that following commissioners instructions there is no longer an ELMS GP in the
       Urgent Care Centre at Blackburn and the ELMS GP working at the Burnley UCC has been withdrawn
       by commissioners from the end of May. The ELMS appointment-based Out of Hours service at the
       Primary Care Centre at Burnley General Hospital will remain in place. CN asked if the UCC GP’s could
       be utilised elsewhere within ELMS? GF said this may be a possibility. This Easter has been particularly
       busy and has impacted over in to the Federated Practices with patients becoming increasingly
       frustrated in their attempts to get same day appointments which is challenging for the call-handlers.
       
       GF informed the group that ELMS has not lost the HAC and associated GP practice contract as it was
       always for a fixed term contract.  ELMS are committed to seeking assurances that there will be 
       employment opportunities for staff within the new services and that these on-going services remain
       the best for the patients.  There are approximately 2700-2800 patients seen at the HAC each month
       but when this service is no longer available, it will become very confusing for the patients as they have
       become used to relying on the service over the past 7-years.
      
       RMc was invited to attend a meeting held by East Lancs CCG where the planned new Hub services
       were discussed. RMc urges all PVG members as a matter of urgency, to read the document below and
       provide their written thoughts to him on the plans and he will forward them on to the Commissioners.
       Despite the uncertainties surrounding the HAC, the staff and Doctors all work extremely hard for their
       patients and it’s a very difficult and unsettling time for all concerned.


[bookmark: _MON_1522222862]                       
        
          
                         
	PLACE Training
	


       A further training session is to be arranged with ELMS staff following which assessments can then
       commence at the Federated Practices. ELHT PLACE assessments have started; RMc was at Clitheroe
       Hospital carrying out an assessment earlier today. RMc confirmed that those who have received their
       advanced PLACE training with him are deemed as more than adequate to carry out assessments so
       please put your names forward to Lisa Grendall at Lisa.Grendall@elht.nhs.uk - MW really enjoys carrying
        out assessments but doesn’t get many requests for them. Jill Brown has resigned from her post as Chief Executive
        of Lancashire Healthwatch.  RMc said he is sad to see her go but wishes her well in her new post, believed to be
        at a Merseyside CCG and hopes that her successor, Sherilee Turner-Birchall carries on Jill’s mantel.

	Any Other Business


       PVG Members and Projects
       RMc would like to see another 2 new members joining the group; if any current members know
       anyone who would like to join, please ask them to email GF or RW.; younger members would bring a
       different dynamic to the group. Blackburn Healthwatch contact colleges to seek new members
       especially students on health and social care courses.

       RMc would like to see more engagement in PVG activities but doesn’t want members to feel pressured.
       Whilst continuing to work tirelessly, he has recently completed 200 food and drink questionnaires with
       patients and this information has been submitted towards the new food and drink strategy.  
       Action: RMc to check if this work can be shared with members and GF will look in to whether there is
       anything in terms of OOH presence that members can help with.

       MW suggested that as services close down, new signposting should be put in place to ensure that
       patients are informed and re-directed to alternative services.  Lack of communication leads to
       confusion for patients and adds pressure on other services.  CN suggested that signposting could be
       put on the PVG website; GF suggested a simple flowchart. MW said that’s okay for the patients who
       have internet access; Blackburn Healthwatch go out in to the community with information leaflets to
       pubs and clubs etc to spread the word.
       RMc said that ELMS doesn’t have a patient charter in place; we should have projects to develop and
       move forward. For example, around 2-years ago, discussions took place about hosting stands in
       supermarkets but nothing ever came of it.  We need to become proactive; please can everyone have a
       think and forward any ideas and suggestions to RMc.   
              
	General Information
	



[bookmark: _GoBack]All information and documents discussed and issued both electronically and on paper remains highly confidential and is not to be shared outside of this forum.

The ELMS website can be accessed at http://www.elms-nfp.co.uk/
The Patient Voices Group also have their own website and email addresses: 
The Patient Voices Group can be accessed at http://www.elpvg.info/
The Patient Voices Group email address is Patient@ELPVG.info

	

	Date / Time / Venue of Next Meeting
	

	
Wednesday 8 June 2016 

Complaints Sub-Committee Members to meet at 18:00 with the main meeting starting at 19:00 

East Lancashire Medical Services
St Ives House Business Centre
Accrington Road
Blackburn
BB1 2EG

Members are reminded that they can submit items for the Agenda up until 1-week before 
the next meeting date and that they should email these to the above address. 
Apologies can be given by email to the same address by leaving a message 24-hrs on 01254 752130; 
by telephoning Ros Wilding on 01254 752100 between 8-4pm or via email to ros.wilding@nhs.net
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As Chair of the Patient Voices Group (PVG), I am absolutely 
alarmed by some of the developments in the local and National 
Health economy. There seems to be a cloud hanging over the 
Accrington Victoria Hospital – with several GP Federations 
vying for position. These Federations will be profit making 
entities and I am worried that they will put profit before patients. 
I have always believed in the Social Enterprise ethos, which is 
why I put so much into what I do. Someone very recently asked 
“what drives me?” It’s simple – a real desire to help and 
champion the views of those, who for one reason or another, 
cannot speak up for themselves. My phone can and does ring 
every night of the week – often until 11pm. 
 
As recently as Yesterday – 5th April – there was a Press 
release issued to say that East Lancs Hospital Trust was 
closing the Minor Injuries Unit at Accrington. A report on the 
local TV news told viewers that “Accrington Victoria Hospital” 
was closed completely. I would be interested to see what 
effects those messages will have on ELMS services.  There 
seems to have been absolutely no patient consultation 
regarding this closure, which I was told is temporary until 
Monday 11th  April 2016 
 
The information given to me cites several reasons for the 
temporary closure –  
Factors influencing this decision; 
• Junior doctors’ Industrial action takes place for two days 


this week and it is handover week when doctors change 
their specialties.  This will place increased pressure on the 
system 







 
Patient Voices Group 


APRIL 2016 Chair Report 
 


2 
 


• Easter holidays have spanned a five week period this 
year. 


• Higher sickness rates at present 
• Higher than national average for A+E attendances coming 


from local practices 
• We currently have a high level of nurse and consultant 


vacancies, despite significant success recruiting lately 
• Agency capped rates which have recently been reduced 


further 
 
This is an absolute disgrace and neither ELHT nor the 
commissioners have given serious consideration to the Patients 
of Hyndburn and wider afield and I shall be writing to the CEO 
of ELHT – Mr Kevin McGee – and to the Chairs of the CCGs in 
East Lancashire – Dr Phil Huxley and Blackburn with Darwen 
CCG Chair Mr Graham Burgess, to express my concerns. 
 
In a separate but connected matter, Along with other members 
of the Accrington Victoria PPG, I met with Commissioners from 
East Lancashire Clinical Commissioning Group who advised us 
of their plans to “improve access to GP Services” They talked 
about a new Health Hub which would be located in Hyndburn 
where patients would have access to a GP 24/7 – 365 days a 
year.  Interestingly  I had an email from a Telegraph reporter, 
last Sunday, asking me if I knew anything about the plans from 
East Lancashire Health Trust to operate its own Hubs. Of 
course, I didn’t. More Hubs? We only need the ITV Hub on 
board and we’ll have a HOARD OF HUBS! 
The Commissioners plans concern me greatly = especially 
when I think about the services they will close – to further their 
aims of local hubs –which will then be commissioned by the 
very GPs who will provide the service. Yes – you couldn’t make 
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this up. Conflicts of interest are rife within the Health economy 
and no one seems to care a jot – when conflicts are not 
declared.  
I promise the Patients of Pennine Lancashire that I will continue 
to work with local and National Government, local MPs, the 
Department of Health and NHS England to put an end to this 
spurious practice. 
 
Local Commissioners seem (again) to be making it up as they 
go along and that would be ok – if it weren’t for the fact that 
Patient and Staff lives will be affected. During my tenure as 
Chair of the PVG I have seen their Pilots fail. We all remember 
the debacle that was the Urgent Care Streaming Pilot. I have 
supported Commissioners where I was able – only to have it 
thrown in my face. When the PCT were the Commissioners at 
least they didn’t make it so obvious that they were fleecing the 
local Health economy for their own gain. We are, all of us, 
patients and we should keep a very close eye on what these 
people are doing in our name. 
 
Whilst it would be absolutely wrong of me to tar all 
Commissioners with the same brush – good clinicians and 
honest GPs are being dragged down by their colleagues. I have 
the greatest respect for all Healthcare professionals who are 
currently under considerable pressure to meet targets. So I 
would say to all clinicians – you still have a voice. You are 
spending public money – our money – to do the best you can 
for your patients. Commissioners remember, you are public 
servants and you need to be engaging with those patients you 
purport to represent. 
 
 
I have spoken with the Press on many an occasion over the 
last few months on items as varied as Mental Health Provision 
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and North West Ambulance missing call-out targets and hand 
over Targets. If you are a patient with a life threatening 
condition you now have a 74% chance of an ambulance 
reaching you within 8 minutes. The chances of you being 
handed over to an Emergency Team in the Emergency 
Department are even slimmer – these crews waiting from 1 to 3 
hours, with the patient, before being handed off. This, of course 
has a knock on effect of that crew being tied up and unable to 
treat patients in the community. It’s a morbid merry-go-round 
and we all need to get off it! 
 
I have had many meetings since my last report to Council and 
have trained some ELMS staff, who are now able to become 
involved in the Patient Led Assessment of the Care 
Environment – or PLACE. All PVG members have now been 
trained and are ready to inspect ELMS practices and/or other 
services. 
 
I am rather concerned at what seems to me to be lack of 
Patient engagement from Blackburn with Darwen 
Commissioners and particularly their Chair – Graham Burgess, 
who I have only seen at CCG bi-monthly Governing body 
meetings. I intend to write to both the Chair of the ELCCG and 
the BwD CCG and invite them to address the Patient Voices 
Group and seek assurances that they will improve upon their 
patient engagement during 2016/17. 
 
I have signed off all 11 complaints received by ELMS during the 
month of March. Considering the number of Patient contacts 
every month, I am absolutely pleased that only a few patients 
deemed it necessary to report their concerns. This is brilliant 
news and the local Health economy would do well to adopt 
ELMS complaints process as Best Practice – with Patients 
being involved in their closure. This information in shared on a 
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monthly basis with the Health and Social Care information 
Centre HSCIC and is uploaded by them – for the wider patient 
and partner organisations to reflect upon. 
 
Here is a selection of the meetings I have attended in my 
capacity as Chair of the Patient Voices Group, since the last 
Council meeting:- 
Dec Jan Feb March – Patient Engagement for ELHT 
Dec Jan Feb March – Involved and engaged with ELHT on 
Food and Drink strategy 
February, March, April 2016 Meetings with the NHS Critical 
Friends East Lancs – Meeting with NHS Complaints Manager 
Sue Maynard – ELMS Board and Clinical Governance 
meetings – Signed off January Complaints – Appeared 8 times 
on  Radio Lancashire as a Paper reviewer and as a Patient – 
Met with Dietetics at Easy Lancs Hospitals Trust – ELHT Board 
– BwD CCG Governing Body Meetings – where I asked 
questions on behalf of the Public – Met with Kevin McGee to 
record our YouTube chat - Signage meetings for ELHT – 
Judged ELHT (full day) STAR AWARDS (Staff Thankyou and 
Recognition awards – Chaired 2 Patient Voice Group Meetings 
(minutes available on request) – Met with ELCCG regarding 
The Health Access Centre and  AVH GP Practice – Took part 
in a PLACE inspection of Clitheroe Hospital. This week I will 
inspect (for 2 days) BGH Burnley General Hospital and next 
week 2 days at RBH Royal Blackburn Hospital. 
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Russ McLean 
Chair 
Patient Voices Group 
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MEDIA STATEMENT

Date: 5th April 2016

Re: Accrington Victoria Community Hospital (AVCH) Minor Injuries Unit



The Emergency Department and Urgent Care Centres at Royal Blackburn Hospital and Burnley General Hospital are currently experiencing exceptionally high demand for services. 



Despite the Trust attempting to employ more doctors and nurses than ever before to see these patients, we have been unable to avoid patients waiting longer before they are seen and treated. This problem comes at a time of increased circulating illness in the community, school holidays, high levels of staff sickness and impending industrial action by junior doctors. 



In order to maintain our ability to see the most critically ill patients as a priority, ELHT and Blackburn with Darwen and East Lancashire Clinical Commissioning Groups, have together agreed to a short term closure of the Minor Injuries Unit at Accrington Victoria Community Hospital (AVCH). This will be effective from Wednesday 6th April at 0800 and it will reopen at 0800 on Monday 11th April. This temporary measure means that staff from the Minor Injuries Unit at Accrington can move to support their colleagues at our Burnley and Blackburn sites.   



We have not taken this decision lightly, and we appreciate that it may lead to some inconvenience.  However, we are sure that nobody would wish us to compromise patient safety, which is always our priority.



Anybody who would have visited AVCH minor injuries unit is advised to use alternative provision. This may be from their GP or Primary Care Centre, NHS 111, the Urgent Care Centres at Burnley General Hospital and Royal Blackburn Hospital, or the Minor Injuries Unit at Rossendale Health Centre. Of course, in the event of an acute medical emergency, patients should call an ambulance or attend our Emergency Department at Blackburn.



We would like to thank the people of Blackburn with Darwen and East Lancashire for their ongoing support and understanding and assure them that we remain committed to the provision of safe, personal and effective care.











Notes to editors;

Factors influencing this decision;

· Junior doctors’ Industrial action takes place for two days this week and it is handover week when doctors change their specialties.  This will place increased pressure on the system

· Easter holidays have spanned a five week period this year.

· Higher sickness rates at present

· Higher than national average for A+E attendances coming from local practices

· We currently have a high level of nurse and consultant vacancies, despite significant success recruiting lately

· Agency capped rates which have recently been reduced further



ENDS



For further information, please contact the Trust communications department on 01254 832867 or email JEANETTE.LIVINGS@elht.nhs.uk 
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		Percentage (%) of patients who used our services in March 2016 who are likely or very likely to recommend our services to their friends and family.

		98%



		288 of the reported cases were seen by the Out Of Hours services.

6 of the reported cases were seen between our other services.

		







		(Out of Hours Services) A selection of positive comments received…



		

ROSSENDALE

“Brilliant Service, very friendly and fast – Thank you”



CLITHEROE

“Helpful, friendly and easy to access.  From speaking to 111 at 9:30, I had a call back within 15 minutes and an appointment two hours later with a great doctor”



PENDLE

“In the unfortunate circumstance that you need an emergency doctor, it’s nice to know it is a nice clean and pleasant place to go – thanks”



BURNLEY

“Have been extremely helpful and understanding. I appreciate that they allow me to be seen to at the weekend as it doesn’t interfere with my work hours”



ST IVES HOUSE

“Dr Habib helped me well.  I would recommend him to everyone.  Last week he admitted me to hospital and treated me for a UTI”



“Very good and efficient service.  Dr Retamal was fantastic.  Got seen extremely quickly”



“Fast and good service from Dr Rahmatullah”



“Very good service picked up on an infection my own GP missed”





		(Federated Practices)  A selection of positive comments received…



		

PENDLE VALLEY MILL



“I am sending this letter to say thank you to some of the doctors and staff at my medical centre.  
First may I thank Dr Adams who I am led to believe was only at the practice on a temporary basis. After weeks and weeks of different antibiotics, she made the decision for me to see a urology consultant.


I would also like to thank Dr Moosa. It really is a refreshing change to meet a doctor who is not typing away on his computer whilst asking you what the problem is. Dr Moosa gives you his full attention from the moment you walk into the room. I would also like to thank him for his hard work in eventually getting me appointments with a urology consultant and a vascular specialist. I honestly believe that if he hadn't pressed matters l would not have received my appointments so quickly.  I would also like to thank nurse Louise Morris who has recently taken over, she was brilliant. I never thought anyone could be as good but I was wrong. Her bedside manner puts you at ease from the moment you walk through her door. Over the past few months she has taken quite a lot of my blood for testing, I have never once walked out of her office with a plaster or bruise on my arm. She is very attentive and good at explaining what your test results mean and what you can do to make things better for yourself.



Not least, I would like to give front of house a mention especially Agnieszka and Laney. It really is nice to be greeted with a friendly smile and to be treated in a very courteous manner, especially in this day and age.”



“Again, I am very happy with this practice.  I spoke to a nurse who was lovely and said she was an advanced nurse and could prescribe for my little girls cough, which the nurse did (the nurse gave me nothing but some really good advice).  I have been for my daughter’s pre-school boosters and again another nurse was fantastic with her, talked to her rather than me, which she loved and so do I. She was super quick with the injections and made sure she kept the needles out of sight.  I felt like an individual patient rather than just one of the many I’m sure she sees every day! That nurse successfully administered the jabs without a single tear! Nice work, I’m impressed – I think you should have got the good girl sticker – Thank you”



“A good ‘joined up’ experience, ambulatory BP monitor, blood tests and two GP appointments all within a week. Pleasant helpful staff”



“I had a hypertension review and a blood test.  I received the best treatment possible by HCA Elisa Garvey.  She was very caring and considerate.  I could not have been better”



“I would just like to say what nice staff here at Pendle Valley.  Debra on reception has helped me so much over the years with queries etc. she is always so pleasant and efficient, really goes that extra mile to help,  also another receptionist (not sure of her name). Aga (Agnieszka) on reception is lovely, always pleasant and helpful.  Recently my respiratory nurse retired, Sharon who replaced her is very kind and helpful. She really made me feel comfortable and relaxed.  She is so easy to talk to, which is very important to me and I am sure others”



BRIERFIELD

“On behalf of my mum, I would like to say a big ‘Thank you’ for all the care she received during her recent illness and for providing everything she needed at that time”



“All staff were friendly and professional and put you at ease”





		(AVS & Clinical Navigation HUB) A selection of positive comments received…



		



“I was seen by Dr Rahman today and found him to be very kind. He took the time to listen to my concerns about my health.  Great service, need to promote the service more”



“I cannot fault this service.  The Doctor and Nurses have helped me and looked after me.  Couldn’t ask for more- fast and Excellent”









If you have received any positive feedback about any of our services or your colleagues please e-mail the Governance team on comments.elms@nhs.net.
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MEDIA STATEMENT

Date: 5th April 2016

Re: Accrington Victoria Community Hospital (AVCH) Minor Injuries Unit



The Emergency Department and Urgent Care Centres at Royal Blackburn Hospital and Burnley General Hospital are currently experiencing exceptionally high demand for services. 



Despite the Trust attempting to employ more doctors and nurses than ever before to see these patients, we have been unable to avoid patients waiting longer before they are seen and treated. This problem comes at a time of increased circulating illness in the community, school holidays, high levels of staff sickness and impending industrial action by junior doctors. 



In order to maintain our ability to see the most critically ill patients as a priority, ELHT and Blackburn with Darwen and East Lancashire Clinical Commissioning Groups, have together agreed to a short term closure of the Minor Injuries Unit at Accrington Victoria Community Hospital (AVCH). This will be effective from Wednesday 6th April at 0800 and it will reopen at 0800 on Monday 11th April. This temporary measure means that staff from the Minor Injuries Unit at Accrington can move to support their colleagues at our Burnley and Blackburn sites.   



We have not taken this decision lightly, and we appreciate that it may lead to some inconvenience.  However, we are sure that nobody would wish us to compromise patient safety, which is always our priority.



Anybody who would have visited AVCH minor injuries unit is advised to use alternative provision. This may be from their GP or Primary Care Centre, NHS 111, the Urgent Care Centres at Burnley General Hospital and Royal Blackburn Hospital, or the Minor Injuries Unit at Rossendale Health Centre. Of course, in the event of an acute medical emergency, patients should call an ambulance or attend our Emergency Department at Blackburn.



We would like to thank the people of Blackburn with Darwen and East Lancashire for their ongoing support and understanding and assure them that we remain committed to the provision of safe, personal and effective care.











Notes to editors;

Factors influencing this decision;

· Junior doctors’ Industrial action takes place for two days this week and it is handover week when doctors change their specialties.  This will place increased pressure on the system

· Easter holidays have spanned a five week period this year.

· Higher sickness rates at present

· Higher than national average for A+E attendances coming from local practices

· We currently have a high level of nurse and consultant vacancies, despite significant success recruiting lately

· Agency capped rates which have recently been reduced further



ENDS



For further information, please contact the Trust communications department on 01254 832867 or email JEANETTE.LIVINGS@elht.nhs.uk 
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